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Patient Representative  
Welcome and Introductions
Eleanor Horobin was welcomed on her first visit to a group meeting having been a virtual member since the group was first formed.

As some members were only able to stay until 1.30pm it was agreed to prioritise the agenda item number 5, Patient Group Survey 2012/13 as item 1.

Patient Reference Group Survey Results 2012/13

AM presented the summarised results of the recent survey and thanked the group for taking the time to help with the distribution of questionnaires.

AD was thanked for her hard work collating the results and SD for summarising the comments made where applicable. 
As  discussed and agreed at the meeting held on the 23 October 2102, the 2012/13 survey was a ‘follow-on’ from the previous year, asking questions around issues that were raised last year and the improvements that have been made by the practice as included in last year’s action plan.
It was hoped that the results would highlight whether or not patients felt that improvements had been made across each of the three surgery sites.

The group reviewed the results noting that the data showed positive satisfaction rates ranging from average to excellent across each of the five priority areas.

The group was thrilled with this and felt that the hard work of both the practice staff and volunteers was certainly reflected in the figures.

The following summarises the main points and actions agreed for the action plan. 
Car Park

It was noted that 69% of patients felt that parking at the Hemsworth site had improved, marking average and above. This was a result of asking staff to avoid parking in the car park when possible, to leave spaces for patients and also our appointment of the practice car park attendant/grounds person, now retitled, the caretaker.
The appointment of the caretaker has proven to be invaluable in helping to alleviate the problems with the car park and ensure that only patients and visitors attending the surgery that day, park on the surgery premises.
AM reported that an extract had also been included in both the practice booklet and on the practice website informing patients that parking at the Hemsworth site can on occasions be extremely busy, therefore we kindly ask that the car park only be used if necessary, in order to avoid congestion and to allow ambulance access when required.
AM stated that we would also add this information, onto each of the patient display screens at each surgery site and include as an action point.

Discussions took place around the availability of disabled parking at the Hemsworth site, with AM confirming that once the ongoing building works were completed, the car park was scheduled to be resurfaced and appropriate designated spaces will once again be available for disabled drivers displaying the appropriate blue badge.

Contacting the Practice by Telephone

For ease of contacting the practice by telephone, the survey revealed that 79% of patients marked average and above. 

This issue had been addressed by making information available on the patient information display screens at each of the 3 surgery sites and notice boards in waiting areas.  This has hopefully helped a little towards patients not needing to ring in with general queries.
Additional telephone lines have also been introduced to allow more lines to be available to take telephone calls from 8am. The practice has worked with BT in order to implement this.  Reception staff rotas have also been reorganised to ensure that all lines are fully manned from 8am.
A separate dedicated telephone line for choose and book calls has also been introduced as noted in the action plan.
It was agreed that the above actions had helped towards reducing the time that patients are waiting to get through on the telephone and that a 79% satisfaction rate was very good, however, it was noted that 8 comments were made regarding the telephone system and the length of time it does take to contact the practice this way.
The previous year’s action plan included the suggestion that the practice have a separate telephone line for cancellations where a message could be left, in an attempt to help alleviate the problem with patients getting through on the telephone. However, this has not been implemented due to both staffing issues on checking the messages and the fact that a telephone line would still be need to be utilised.

KL stated that in her previous employment at a GP surgery, a mobile phone was utilised for the cancellation of appointments on a text only basis. The phone was checked at regular intervals and the appointment system updated accordingly.  The group agreed to include this suggestion as an action and AM agreed to take this forward to the practice with a view to embarking on a month’s trial of a text only cancellation service. 
Comments and Compliments

A discussion took place around the fact that 94% of patients had marked average and above for the opportunity to make comments, compliments or complaints about the service and quality of care.
As last year, it was felt that this was an important area and opportunity should be given to all patients to make a comment, compliment or a complaint. AM confirmed that as agreed, new comments boxes had been introduced into each of the waiting areas of the 3 surgery sites in a more prominent position and labelled appropriately. 
An action was confirmed to nominate a staff member to empty the boxes on a regular basis, summarise the slips and share the findings at both a practice meeting and the patient reference group meeting. 

The practice would make improvements where possible and feed this back to patients by displaying, ‘You Said, We Did’, posters in the waiting areas of each surgery site.

Confidentiality

As with other previous priority areas, a positive response was given to the improvements around the issue of confidentiality and the need for a private/quiet area at the reception desks, with 88% patients marking average to excellent.
It had been highlighted previously by the members, that Hemsworth in particular was a problem. AM confirmed that the practice had displayed more prominent posters/notices on the reception desks requesting that privacy be respected of the person in front, and also asks that patients step back until it is their turn.

The existing tape barrier at Hemsworth was redesigned in an attempt to encourage patients to step back with a prominent notice politely explaining why. 
A further agreed action was to ensure that reception staff constantly remain vigilant in politely requesting that patients step back and wait their turn.
This will remain as an action point since it is apparent to the practice that patients do often still need a polite reminder to respect the privacy of the person in front of them.

It was also felt that patients were not always aware of the self arrival screen and therefore were possibly queuing at reception unnecessarily. A further notice was displayed directing/inviting patients to use the self arrival screen, hence reducing the number of patients waiting at the desk. 
Further discussions took place around the issue of confidentiality and comment number 22, regarding respecting confidentiality and reception staff not asking what the appointment is for.
Whilst the group acknowledged that the question is asked in order to make an appointment with the most appropriate health care professional, it was agreed that some patients do find this quite intrusive.

KL suggested that we introduce a standard script for all reception staff to follow that not only asks the question, but also explains why it could be helpful. We should also emphasise to the patient that they may decline to offer further information should they wish to do so.  It was also suggested the reception staff upon answering the telephone should give their name, for example, ‘Helen speaking, how may I help?’.

It was agreed that this would be taken forward as an action point.
AM mentioned that the practice had recently designed two patient leaflets on the subject of confidentiality which explains to patients how and why we use the information about them and the responsibility of the practice to maintain confidentiality at all times. The leaflets are currently available in each of the waiting areas across each of the surgery sites. AM confirmed that the availability of the leaflets would be included on the patient display screens and was noted as a further action point.

Appointments System

With reference to priority area five, the survey revealed that an 85% satisfaction rate was achieved, ranging again from average to excellent, on the subject of the appointments system.

Whilst this was pleasing, it was noted that 9 out of 44 comments were made regarding the difficulty in obtaining an appointment which reveals that on occasions some patients are still experiencing difficulties.
AM confirmed that as noted in the previous year’s action plan, a Salaried GP and a Nurse Practitioner had been appointed thereby increasing the number of appointments available.

AM stated that the practice had been fortunate enough to secure some funding through the Clinical Commissioning Group to embark on what is termed the Productive General Practice Programme. This is a programme where practices can select areas within their organisation for improvement. AM confirmed that the practice was keen to look at the appointment system as a priority area, in an attempt to make improvements that would benefit all patients across all surgery sites. 

This was noted as an action point.
Overall, the group was pleased with the results of the survey and felt that the comments made were very supportive and appreciative of the changes and improvements that have been made over the past year.

All further actions as noted above were agreed through discussion by the members and the practice representatives, with the feeling being that all were a priority and that all were achievable given realistic timescales.
A summary of the priority areas and the action plan with target dates is as follows:
	Area
	Action
	Target Date

	Car Park
	- to include on patient display screens information notifying patients that car parking at Hemsworth can on occasions be extremely busy, therefore we kindly ask that car park only be used if necessary, in order to avoid congestion and to allow ambulance access when required.
- Hemsworth car park to be resurfaced and appropriate designated spaces to be made available once again for disabled drivers displaying an appropriate blue badge.
	30 April 2013
30 September 2013



	Contacting the Practice by Telephone 
	· - the practice to consider a months trial of a text only appointment cancellation service.
	30 June 2013 
 

	Opportunity to Make Comments, Compliments and Complaints 


	· - nominate a staff member (Kate Lamb, Assistant Practice Manager) to empty the comments and compliments boxes on a regular basis, summarise the slips and share the findings at both a practice meeting and the patient reference group meeting.

· - improvements will be made where possible and feedback will be given to patients by displaying, ‘You Said, We Did’, posters in the waiting areas of each surgery site.
	31 March 2013 
30 April 2013 



	Confidentiality and the Need for a Private/Quiet Area


	· - brief reception staff on the continuing need to politely request that patients step back from the desk until it is their turn.
· - a standard script to be introduced for all reception staff to follow that allows the staff member to ask the patient what the problem is when they are making an appointment, but also to explain why it is helpful to ask. The script will include an explanation advising that it is helpful in order to make sure that an appointment is offered with the most appropriate health professional. We will also emphasise that the patient may decline to offer further information should they wish to do so.

· - reception staff upon answering the telephone should give their name, for example, ‘Helen speaking, how may I help?’.

· - availability of confidentiality leaflets to be included on patient display screens across all 3 surgery sites.
	31 March 2013 

30 April 2013
31 March 2013 

30 April 2013 

	Appointment System and Future Appointments Taken


	- to review the practice appointment system under the Clinical commission Group supported project, the Productive General Practice Programme, in an attempt to make improvements that would benefit all patients across all surgery sites.
	30 September 2013
 


It was agreed that AM would work on the group report and action plan 2012/13, with a view to it being posted on the practice website by the week ending 22 March 2013, in line with the PCT requirement that it is uploaded no later than the 31 March 2013.
NHS 111

AM informed the group that as of the 5 March 2013, if patients require urgent medical attention outside of the normal surgery opening hours, they now should dial 111. Calls to the NHS 111 service are free from both landlines and mobiles. Leaflets and posters are available in all waiting areas and the practice booklet and website have been updated.

Date and Time of Next Meeting:
Tuesday 16th April 2013 12 noon – 2pm
Therapy Unit Seminar Room - The Grange Medical Centre

 Hemsworth
Pontefract

WF9 4DP
